

Scott, William Kerr ^[1]



Average: 5 (1 vote)

Scott, William Kerr

by A. W. Stewart, 1994; Revised by NC Government & Heritage Library, May 2022

17 Apr. 1896–16 Apr. 1958

See also: [William Kerr Scott](#) ^[2], Research Branch, NC Office of Archives and History, [Mary Scott](#) ^[3]



A photograph of William Kerr Scott, circa 1930-1949. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History.

^[4]William Kerr Scott, U.S. senator, North Carolina governor, and agricultural leader, was born at Haw River in [Alamance County](#) ^[5]. He was the sixth of eleven children of Robert Walter and Elizabeth Josephine Hughes Scott. A farmer by profession, his father served in the North Carolina [General Assembly](#) ^[6] and was a member of the State Board of Agriculture and a trustee of North Carolina State College. His mother died when Kerr (pronounced kär) was eighteen.

Scott attended Alamance County public schools, graduating from Hawfields High School in 1913. Four years later he received a B.S. degree in agriculture from [North Carolina State College](#) ^[7], where he excelled in track and debating.

Following a brief stint as emergency food production agent for the U.S. Department of Agriculture, he enlisted as a private in the U.S. Army Field Artillery. Shortly after receiving his army discharge, Scott purchased 224 acres of land near his birthplace and began a lifelong career as a farmer. In 1920 he was elected master of the [North Carolina State Grange](#) ^[8]. As master, he supported [rural electrification](#) ^[9] during the early days of the Great Depression. From 1934 to 1936 he served as regional director for the Farm Debt Adjustment Program, Resettlement Administration.

Scott first ran for public office in 1936, when he waged a successful campaign for the post of North Carolina commissioner of agriculture, defeating incumbent [William A. Graham](#) ^[10]. Serving for three terms, he led a successful effort to rid the state of Bang's disease, an ailment afflicting cattle. In 1938 the [Progressive Farmer](#) ^[11], a leading farm journal, named Scott Man of the Year, citing his attempts to revitalize the [State Department of Agriculture](#) ^[12].

By 1948, when Scott resigned as commissioner of agriculture to seek the state's highest office, he had established a broad base of support among Tar Heel farmers. Placing second in a field of six candidates in the May Democratic primary, he requested a runoff against state treasurer [Charles M. Johnson](#) ^[13]. Scott's advocacy of improved roads and his plea for ending the state's "deficit in services" resulted in his victory over Johnson in the 26 June runoff primary. In the November general election he easily defeated Republican candidate [George M. Pritchard](#) ^[14] of Asheville, thus becoming the first farmer to be elected governor in the twentieth century.



Governor W. Kerr Scott between President Harry S Truman (left) and Wake Forest College president Harold Tribble (right) on October 15, 1951. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History.

In his 6 Jan. 1949 inaugural address, Scott assigned top priority to road construction and improvement and public school construction. His effective leadership was a major factor in voter approval of a \$200 million bond issue for construction of a secondary road system and a \$25 million bond issue for expansion of public schools in a 4 June 1949 referendum. Both bond issues were major projects in Scott's "Go Forward" program ^[16], much of which was enacted into law by the 1949 General Assembly.

Scott's energetic leadership was directly responsible for expansion of electric and telephone service ^[17] in the state's rural areas. During his term as governor 21,000 miles of power lines were strung to homes occupied by almost 150,000 people.

At a time when racial segregation was firmly embedded in the state's social fabric, Governor Scott appointed the first black man to serve on the State Board of Education, Dr. Harold Trigg ^[18], and ordered elimination of salary discrimination against staff members at the mental hospital for black people in Goldsboro. Moreover, recognizing the need to utilize the latent talents of North Carolina women, he appointed more women to state boards and commissions than any of his predecessors. Particularly significant was his selection of Miss Susie Sharp of Rockingham County ^[19] as the first female superior court judge in the state's history.

Progressive measures proposed by Scott during his term included lowering the minimum voting age to eighteen, stricter enforcement of existing liquor laws and a statewide referendum on the question of liquor sales, stream pollution control, minimum wage legislation, and reinstatement of the 1947 motor vehicle inspection law repealed by the 1949 General Assembly.

When Senator J. Melville Broughton ^[20] died in 1949, Scott appointed Consolidated University of North Carolina ^[21] president Frank P. Graham ^[22] to complete his unexpired term. Graham's defeat in his bid for a full Senate term in the 1950 Democratic primary diminished Scott's prestige and strengthened anti-Scott forces in the 1951 General Assembly.

When his gubernatorial term ended in January 1953, Scott returned to his Alamance farm; however, his retirement from public life lasted only a few months. A triumph over Wilmington attorney Alton Lennon in the 29 May 1954 Democratic primary assured Scott a seat in the U.S. Senate the following January. As a freshman senator, Scott spent the majority of his time listening and learning. On those few occasions when he did speak on the Senate floor, his remarks were invariably succinct. He served as a member of three Senate committees—Agriculture, Interior and Insular Affairs, and Public Works. On the latter committee he played a major role in the framing and enactment of legislation providing for financing the interstate highway network, then in its formative stage. Development of water resources and a more prosperous farm economy were goals he strove to achieve during his senatorial career.

His rural background, coupled with his daily custom of wearing a rose in his coat lapel, led one observer to describe Scott as "a jet-propelled plowboy with a rose in his lapel." During his entire public career "the Squire of Haw River," as he was affectionately called, played the political game to the hilt to accomplish goals he considered worthwhile. He knew how to trade a vote, honor a pledge, do a favor, and demand one in return, always with the public well-being as his ultimate objective.

Throughout his life Scott was a champion of the average man or, in his phrase, "the branchhead boys" ^[23]. Both as a governor and as a senator, his philosophy and programs reflected his years on country back roads with rural people. He felt equally at home making a college commencement address or milking a cow.

Scott suffered a heart attack early in April 1958 and was admitted to Alamance General Hospital, in Burlington, where he died. He was buried in the cemetery of the Hawfields Presbyterian Church near the graves of his parents and grandparents.

On 2 July 1919 Scott married Mary Elizabeth White ^[3], a childhood friend whom he called "Miss Mary" throughout his life. They had two sons, Robert ^[24] and Osborne, and a daughter, Mary Kerr. Both Scott and his wife were active members of the Hawfields Presbyterian Church. Even during Scott's term as governor, they seldom missed Sunday morning worship services in their home church.

References:

Biog. Dir. Am. Cong. (1971).

John L. Cheney, Jr., comp., *North Carolina Government, 1585–1979* (1981).

John W. Coon, "Kerr Scott, The Go Forward Governor: His Origins, His Programs, and the North Carolina General Assembly" (master's thesis, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, 1968).

Durham Morning Herald, 17 Apr. 1958.

Memorial Services Held in the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States for William Kerr Scott (1958).

New York Times, 17 Apr. 1958.

Public Addresses, Letters, and Papers of William Kerr Scott, Governor of North Carolina, 1949–53^[25] (1957).

Raleigh News and Observer, 17 Apr. 1958.

Additional Resources:

"Scott, William Kerr, (1896 - 1958)." *Biographical Directory of the United States Congress*. Washington, D.C.: The Congress. <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=s000187> ^[26] (accessed May 10, 2013).

Vincent, William Murray. "William Kerr, Scott." *Historic Alamance County: A Biographical History*. Historical Publishing Network. 2009. 64-66.

Image Credits:

"Photograph, Accession #: [H.1949.20.1](#) ^[4]." 1930-1949. North Carolina Museum of History.

Moedes, Jack. "Photograph, Accession #: [H.1972.56.1](#) ^[15]." 1949-1953. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects:

[Biographies](#) ^[27]

[Governors](#) ^[28]

[Military personnel](#) ^[29]

[Political leaders](#) ^[30]

[Public officials](#) ^[31]

Authors:

Stewart, Alva W. ^[32]

Origin - location:

[Alamance County](#) ^[33]

From:

[Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press](#).^[34]

1 January 1994 | Stewart, Alva W.

Source URL: <https://ncpedia.org/biography/scott-william-kerr>

Links

[1] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/scott-william-kerr> [2] <https://ncpedia.org/scott-william-kerr-research-branch> [3] <https://ncpedia.org/scott-mary-elizabeth-white> [4] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?21514+> [5] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/alamance> [6] <https://ncpedia.org/general-assembly> [7] <https://ncpedia.org/north-carolina-state-university> [8] <https://ncpedia.org/grange> [9] <https://ncpedia.org/rural-electrification> [10] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/graham-william-alexande-1> [11] <https://ncpedia.org/progressive-farmer> [12] <https://ncpedia.org/agriculture-and-consumer-services> [13] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/johnson-charles-marion> [14] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/pritchard-george-moore> [15] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?17606+> [16] <https://ncpedia.org/go-forward-program> [17] <https://ncpedia.org/telephones> [18] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/trigg-harold-leonard> [19] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/rockingham> [20] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/broughton-joseph-melville> [21] <https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-system> [22] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/graham-frank-porter> [23] <https://ncpedia.org/branchhead-boys> [24] <https://ncpedia.org/scott-robert-walter> [25] <https://archive.org/details/publicaddrl19491953scot> [26] <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=s000187> [27] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term> [28] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/governors> [29] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers> [30] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/political-leaders> [31] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials> [32] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/stewart-alva-w> [33] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/a> [34] <https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no>